MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

16th APRIL, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR S. McKIERNAN, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, F, Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McCauley, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth.
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

G. Finn, Director of Services






J. McLoughlin, Director of Services






E. Doyle, Director of Services





E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

_____________________________________________________________________

Apologies were received from Councillors A. Boylan, J. O’Hare and P. Walsh
1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12th March, 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 12 Marta 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

         Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady


             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 12th March, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. (a)To approve disposal of lands at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Jude O’Connell, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor D. Blake 



Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady



 And


Resolved:

 “that lands at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan comprising of 0.0171 acres to Jude O’Connell, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
3. (b)To approve disposal of lands at Kilnaleck, Butlersbridge containing 0.0546 ha. of land approximately to Mr. John Patrick Fitzpatrick (Padraic Fitzpatrick) in part exchange for other plots owned by Mr. & Mrs. Padraic and Catherine Fitzpatrick, pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.
 It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Boylan



Seconded by Councillor G. Murray



 And


Resolved:

“that lands at Kilnaleck, Butlersbridge containing 0.0546 ha. of land approximately to Mr. John Patrick Fitzpatrick (Padraic Fitzpatrick) in part exchange for other plots owned by Mr. & Mrs. Padraic and Catherine Fitzpatrick, pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
4. To approve attendance of members at the following:
· Kerry Literary & Cultural Centre “The Economic Potential of Arts & Cultural Tourism” Conference to be held in Listowel on 26 & 27 April, 2012.
Councillor G. Murray.
· BMW Conference on “Renewable Energy – Revitalising Ireland’s Regions” to be held in TF Royal Hotel, Castlebar on 30 April, 2012.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, P. McVitty, D. Boylan, W. Bennett, V. Smith, P. Smith, D. Blake, M. Argue, P. O’Reilly, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley and S.P. O’Reilly.

· Association of County & City Councils Annual Conference to be held in Newpark Hotel, Kilkenny on 10 & 11 May, 2012.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, P. McVitty, D. Boylan, W. Bennett, V. Smith, D. Blake, M. Argue, A. Boyle, P. O’Reilly, S. McKiernan, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley & S.P. O’Reilly.

5. (a)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise & Innovation regarding the IDA Border Office location.


Noted.


Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the Minister for his detailed reply.  He said he had concerns regarding the work of the IDA in Cavan.  He stated that the IDA needs to implement a proper strategy to attract foreign investment into the County.
   (b)   To note reply from Ryanair regarding air fares.

Noted.

Councillor S. Smith thanked Ryanair for their reply but felt Mr. O’Leary had not answered the main issue which was to do a package deal for emigrants.  He asked that a further request be sent to Aer Lingus our National Airline for a response.  He also proposed that we write to all the other airlines that fly into the country.  Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.

   (c)   To note reply from Health Service Executive regarding GP services in Mullagh.



     Noted

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly on behalf of the people of Mullagh thanked the local representatives of Cavan County Council and members of the Oireachtas from all parties for coming together on such a vital issue to the local community.  He stated that the present situation is that there are no plans to close the Mullagh Health Centre or discontinue current community welfare services.  

   (d)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Finance regarding payments to unguaranteed bondholders.



Noted.



Councillor C. Boylan thanked the Minister for his detailed reply.  He felt the trust of the motion was not dealt with by the Minister and he should be asked to re-examine the situation.  He said that the Government should change the law in relation to unguaranteed bondholders.  He stated that the money could be better used to save jobs and stop the flow of emigration.

   (e)
To note letter from An Taoiseach regarding undocumented Irish in US



Noted.



Councillor G. Murray stated that this was a very important issue and that it was worthy to note the interest the Taoiseach had in the matter.  Councillor S. McKiernan stated that Senator Fergus O’Dowd’s brother Niall is one of the most consistent people in the US fighting for the Irish and he proposed that the Council send a message to the O’Dowd family on the tragic death of their nephew Rory Staunton of Sunnyside, Queens, New York.   This was seconded by Councillor C. Boylan.

        (f)
To note Press Release on “Highlights from Census 2011”.



Noted.



Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that after the 2011 census the population of County Cavan was recorded at 73,183 showing one of the highest percentage increases since 2006 in the country at 14.3%.  He said this is fantastic news for Cavan and is reflective of a lot of the work which has taken place in County Cavan. He stated that the increased population will however impose new challenges on the Local Authority.  He urged householders to pay their household charge.
Presentation from ConnectIreland.
Mr. Alan Gallagher made a presentation to the Council on ConnectIreland.  He informed the members that ConnectIreland is a private company established by Mr. Terry Clune, owner and CEO of The Taxback Group.  He stated that ConnectIreland have been appointed by IDA Ireland to create jobs in Ireland through increasing foreign direct investment.  Mr. Gallagher stated that many of the bigger companies have already chosen Ireland and ConnectIreland are now targeting pre-dominantly the small to medium sector.  ConnectIreland are looking for companies that want to access world markets manufacturing high value goods such as software, medical devices etc for global market.  ConnectIreland works by word of mouth.  He asked that all members of the Council speak to their relatives or anyone they knew working abroad in a company that was intending to expand to Europe.  He stated that when a company invests in Ireland you receive a reward as the registered connector.  The reward is a minimum of €1,500 for every job created subject to a minimum of 3 jobs and a maximum of 100 jobs.  The reward is payable over a 2 year period. He stated that Ireland is the only English speaking country in the euro zone, a member of the EU and has the lowest corporation tax in Europe and therefore we should be encouraging companies to invest in Ireland.   Mr. Gallagher stated that Ireland has been very successful in attracting foreign direct investment to Ireland and the role of the Local Authority is fundamental in this regard.
Councillor P. McCauley thanked Mr. Gallagher for his presentation and felt this was a very effective way of getting companies to come to Ireland; however she stated there was nothing to stop the company leaving again after two years.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that despite all the publicity received as a result of the IDA securing the recent PayPal expansion to Dundalk; it was in fact an Irish person within the company who proved the catalyst in the location choice.  
Mr. Gallagher stated that it was not just the multi-national corporations ConnectIreland were targeting and that in the four weeks since their launch had persuaded 100 foreign businesses to visit various sites across Ireland.  He said ConnectIreland would continue to assist companies once they have arrived in Ireland, helping them access grant aid and other corporate benefits so that the company would see Ireland as a viable place to establish a long-term base.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that there were 60 acres of County Council land on the Cavan/Meath border and asked that ConnectIreland take this on board as one of its selling points for the County.
Mr. Keyes, Manager thanked Mr. Gallagher and the elected members for their input.  He stated that it was up to the Council to make this happen for our County.  He asked ConnectIreland that after the initial period of work if there were things we could do better to please let us know.  He stated that this has a lot of potential for our County.  He noted the presence of Cavan Community Radio at the meeting.



Presentation from Ann O’Reilly, Culture Cavan International Fund for Ireland.

Ms. Ann O’Reilly, Project Co-ordinator, Culture Cavan informed the meeting that Culture Cavan is an initiative to foster participation and reconciliation among communities in Cavan and Fermanagh through music, drama, creative writing and the visual arts.  She stated that the funding for this project is been provided by the International Fund for Ireland with the support of Cavan County Council.  She informed the meeting that the International Fund for Ireland has provided funding of €252,000 for a two year projects, consisting of four individual strands, which will use arts as a tool for community growth, peace and reconciliation.  She informed the meeting that there is a Culture Cavan Steering Committee established with Councillor W. Bennett and Mr. Paddy Connaughton co-chairs.  
Councillor W. Bennett thanked Ann for her presentation.  He thanked the Arts Office for going to the International Fund for Ireland to make the funding available.  He stated that there is a lot of talent in the County and people would like training in the different areas.  

Councillor G. Murray stated that it was important to create a new closeness among communities and give people the opportunity to express themselves.

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager welcomed the initiative and wished Ann well in her work.  He stated that it was important to improve our standards further in these areas.


Statement from Councillor P. McCauley
Councillor P. McCauley informed her fellow members that she was stepping down from Cavan County Council and it was one of the toughest decisions she has had to make in her life.  She said she was stepping down from the position she has held since 1999 because, as a busy secondary school teacher and mother, she was unable to give constituents full priority.  She said she was facing the same problem that a lot of women across Ireland have, trying to make a balance between work and life.  She stated she will still continue her role as an active member of the Sinn Fein party.  Councillor P. McCauley thanked the people of the Ballyjamesduff Electoral area for electing her in three different elections.  She thanked the Sinn Fein Group.  She paid tribute to Mr. Keyes, Manager and all staff of Cavan County Council both indoor and outdoor, past and present for their help and co-operation over the years.  She informed the meeting that Ms. Grainne Brady would be succeeding her.  She wished all the members of the Council the best of luck in the years to come.  She said Cavan County Council had come a long way and it will go further.
Councillor C. Boylan said he regretted his fellow Council and party member’s decision but accepted and supported it.  He stated that Councillor Mc Cauley is a tremendous worker not just for the people of Ballyjamesduff electoral area but for the whole County.  He said her contribution has been immense and her absence from the Council will be sorely missed.  He said this would not be the last the County would see of Councillor McCauley in the world of politics.  

All members in turn wished Councillor McCauley well.  Councillor McCauley was strongly commended for her constructive contribution during her three terms sitting on the Council and was recognised for speaking only when there was something worthwhile to say.  All members understood the pressures Councillor McCauley faced in balancing family, work and political life.

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager thanked Councillor McCauley saying she was thoroughly principled and very thorough and what she brought to the Council Chamber is in some ways irreplaceable.  


Councillor S. McKiernan joined in the good wishes to Councillor McCauley.
Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Cavan U-21 football team on winning their 2nd Ulster Championship Final in succession.  We wish them well in the semi-final against Roscommon on Saturday 21st April, 2012 in Longford.
· Paul Brady, Mullahoran on his achievement as a distinguished handballer winning his 8th successive All-Ireland title in a row and 9 in total.  

· Templeport Minor Football team on winning the Division 2 final.
Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· The Coyle Family, 16 Highfield Road, Cavan on the death of Josie.
A minutes silence was held as a mark of respect for the repose of the soul of Mrs. Josie Coyle.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM MARCH MEETING
4. That the cuts to small rural schools be reversed so as to ensure that the quality of education available to children be protected and that the existence of these schools as central to the fabric of rural Ireland be maintained.
and

6.
The need to retain small rural schools.
 Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that local national schools are at the heart of our communities and the loss of a local school is irreplaceable in community life.  He stated that the important work being done in our National Schools is recognised by the investments made in building on extensions to many of our rural national schools.  He stated that recent changes proposed for funding local national schools may lead to the closure of many rural national schools and this is an unwelcome development.  He stated that the value for money review of small primary schools means that anything under 50 pupils is deemed a small school which will see 23 out of 73 schools in Cavan affected.  He stated that Gaelscoileanna and minority Christian denominated schools will suffer most.  He also stated that adjustments are planned over three years to the staffing arrangements for one, two, three and four teacher schools, those with fewer than 86 pupils. He stated that amalgamating primary schools will impose extra costs on the Government in relation to paying for extra classrooms and transport costs.  He stated that many small schools have recently been refurbished and therefore the logic of closing recently upgraded facilities is open to question.
Councillor S. Smith endorsed what Councillor J.P. Feeley had said.  He stated that this was an anti-rural approach to rural education.  He asked that the Fine Gael Councillors reject Minister Quinn’s proposal as there was an onus on all public representatives to stand by the families of rural Cavan.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that Fine Gael agreed in principle with the motion but stated that there is an onus on the Government to make savings across all departments.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the Minister for Education is not anti-rural and that schools are closing in urban Ireland too.

Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for their input and requested that the Council write to the Department asking that all small schools be retained in rural communities.

This was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.

5. That Cavan County Council call for a national moratorium on the use of hydraulic fracturing “fracking” to allow the completion of a comprehensive study of the environmental and economic effects of the exploration of shale gas.
and
10.
That Cavan County Council support a call for a ban on hydraulic fracturing (fracking) until further research is done and also write to the Minister for Communications, Energy & Natural Resources to support same.


 Councillor J.P. Feeley acknowledged Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services for his contribution in amalgamating the two motions.  The amended motion now reads as follows “that the members of Cavan County Council note the concerns of many people regarding Hydraulic Fracturing in the region.  The Council awaits the outcome of detailed studies by the Environmental Protection Agency and Department of Communications Energy and National Resources on the environmental and economic effects of the exploration of shale gas.  A moratorium on Fracking should remain until these studies are complete”.  Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the reason for this motion was because the situation was too serious to be allowed to proceed without the full facts being established.  He stated if it was going to be done then it should be done once and done right.  He stated that we need to look after our environment and we don’t want to see our communities becoming divided.  He said a forum should be set up to allow for a rational debate avoiding misinformation on the issue.


Councillor Damien Brady stated that fracking was a new process introduced to Ireland and the company Tamboran have never done this before.  He said he feared Tamboran were using Ireland as an experiment and we cannot afford to make one mistake in a small country like Ireland.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that a presentation had been given to the elected members at an in-committee meeting in February, 2012 outlining the position and stage the county was at in relation to fracking.  He stated that Tamboran only have the right to explore not to extract.  He stated that if fracking is to work there will be major economic benefits from it.  He stated that the resolution put forward by the members is reasonable and the Council will review the situation in the future.


Councillor Danny Brady stated that it was important that there be further discussion and clarification from both sides on the matter.  


Councillors J.P. Feeley and Damien Brady thanked the members and executive for their support.  He stated that Cavan County Council were currently not in a position to support fracking but perhaps in the future with proper clarification Cavan County Council may be in a position to support fracking.  He stated that we need to proceed in a unified and considered manner.  

The motion was unanimously agreed by the elected members.

7.
Suspension of NCT service nationally.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that there are a lot of cars failing the NCT due to the state of the roads.  He said the Government have reduced funding for roads and therefore leaving it harder to maintain roads.  He said a lot of cars are presently being damaged due to the poor state of the roads.  He stated that the system in relation to public service vehicles is ridiculous as a new NCT is required before any vehicle can be transferred to PSV status for example taxis.  Councillor O’Reilly stated that there needed to be a change in the legislation stipulating that cars of four years and over need to go an NCT every two years.  He said cars are now being manufactured to high standards and asked for an outright national suspension of the NCT service.
Councillor D. Boylan opposed the motion stating that the reason for the NCT test was for safety reasons.  

Councillor P. McVitty stated that if there were no NCT’s then cars would be let deteriorate into bad condition.  He agreed that cars were being turned down for a lot of minor detail.

Councillor C. Boylan agreed that while the cost and the red tape attached were sometimes excessive such safety checks were necessary as it would be a greater cost if someone were to lose their lives as a result of a faulty vehicle.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly agreed to amend the motion asking that a letter be sent to the Department of Transport, Tourism & Sport requesting an extension in the timeframe for first NCT on new vehicles from four years to six years.  This was seconded by Councillor P. McCauley.

8.
That this Council calls for the immediate re-introduction of local medical card application decision making.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that all medical card applications are now processed centrally in Finglas which is presently under severe strain with a backlog of up to 11 months in processing applications and queries.  He stated that by preventing local offices from processing applications a huge amount of specialised and complex local knowledge in relation to the processing of medical cards was lost.  He said a consequence of all this is that the role of the community welfare officer is being diminished. He stated that the service provided in Town Hall Street in Cavan was a fast and efficient service.  He stated that the centralisation of the medical card system has caused undue hardship and stress for many families.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister responsible for medical cards asking that the decision making process on medical cards be reverted back to local offices.

Councillor Danny Brady supported the motion stating that it was very frustrating for people when there is no personal contact between the applicant and the person dealing with the application.  
Councillor G. Murray stated that there was no going back to the old system but we have to find a way of improving the new system.  

Councillor D. Boylan stated that the system was less effective when taken from the local area.

Councillor S. McKiernan supported the motion stating that application forms need to be perfect in order for the system to work.

11.
That Cavan County Council supports the extending of the Ulster Way to the other three Ulster counties and that our Council will work with the relevant Government Departments North and South to progress this initiative.


Councillor Damien Brady stated that the original Ulster Way Walking Trails only take in six of the nine counties and proposed that Cavan County Council should work with the relevant Government Departments North and South to progress this initiative to all nine counties.  He stated that sections of the walk come close to the Cavan Border and it would be a great boost to Tourism in the county if some of the Cavan walks could be incorporated into the Ulster Way walking trails.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that the Ulster Way passes through Belcoo.  


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the comments of the members and stated that there is extensive work being done in County Cavan in relation to walking.  


Councillor Damien Brady thanked the members for their support stating that there is great potential here to attract tourism.
12.
To ask the Minister for Social Protection to revert to the original position on the conditions for receiving rent allowance.


Councillor P. Smith stated that presently to qualify for rent allowance you must be living for six months out of the last twelve months in private rented accommodation and be on the Council’s housing list.  He stated that the majority of people only apply to go on the Council’s Housing List to get rent allowance and have no intention of ever accepting a Council house.  He stated that this was making extra work for Council staff and the number of people on the Council’s housing list is not accurate.    He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking that we revert back to the original position on the conditions of receiving rent allowance where an applicant was either living in rented accommodation or on the Council’s housing list.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly seconded the motion stating that if you have a housing need you are entitled to rent allowance.  He stated that we should ask the Department to draw up legislation stating that you must be on the County Council’s housing list to qualify for rent allowance.  


Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that she is aware of people who went on the housing list solely to get rent allowance.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that from 2013 the Local Authority will be responsible for the implementation of the rent allowance.  He stated that originally the rent allowance was introduced as a short term income supplement to support those in the private rented sector who were having difficulty meeting rent repayments but in the last decade it has become a pillar of housing support.  He stated that the majority only apply for the Council’s housing list to get rent allowance and therefore statistics in relation to the Council’s housing list does not reflect those with a real housing need.  
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21.
Removal of voluntary services from St. Felim’s Hospital Complex, Cavan.

Councillor S. McKiernan informed the meeting that Councillor M. Argue as Chairperson of Cavan VEC and himself as Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council had written to Mr. Cathal Magee, and sent copies of the letter to the Minister for Health, Junior Health Minister and Professor Cllr Bill Tormey, Chairman HSE Dublin North East Form on the closure of St. Felim’s Hospital to Positive Age.  They stated that Positive Age was originally founded by the HSE in order to enhance the social gain aspects of the work carried out by the HSE with the elderly of Cavan/Monaghan.  It has continued to deliver on this objective with its remit extending to home support, day care services and health promotion.  Over 70 groups are affiliated to Positive Age with a membership of 3,000 people and the closure of St. Phelim’s is greatly distressing a lot of older people in the community.  Sadly, positive age had now been asked to vacate the St. Felim’s Complex at a very short notice, with no clear indication of alternative accommodation.  The letter also states that if the health and safety demands of St. Felim’s Complex are genuinely insurmountable and present such a concern that vacation of the premises is unavoidable then we would urge the HSE to facilitate Positive Age with alterative accommodation.  


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly congratulated Councillors McKiernan & Argue on the great work they had done.  He stated that the service provided by Positive Age has enhanced the lives of so many elderly people across Cavan and Monaghan.  He proposed that members of the Fine Gael party of Cavan County Council arrange to meet with the Minister for Health in relation to the issue.


Councillor P. O’Reilly who is a member of the HSE said that the closure of St. Phelim’s had not been discussed at any HSE meeting.  He stated that the health and safety issues did not occur over night and hoped that these issues could be resolved.


Councillor Danny Brady stated that he is a member of Positive Age and they are doing tremendous work throughout the County.  He said he is totally against what the HSE are doing.


Councillor D. Boylan said it was sad to see such a fine building close.  He stated that perhaps a lease could be arranged with Positive Age to hold on to the building.  It was proposed that a letter be sent to the Minister outlining the unanimous support of the elected members seeking a cross party meeting with him.

Items 1,2,3,9,13,14,15,16,17,18,19 & 20 were deferred.
The meeting ended at 5.10pm.
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